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I represent a number of oil and gas exploration entitiesr active in the State of Utah that currently hold over
500,000 net mineral acres under lease for oil and gas development, and operate over 60 wells in the State.
On behalf of these clients, I write to provide additional comment (in addition to my comment previously
filed on April 24, 2019 and on May 20, 2019) on the draft rules circulated in this matter and to provide
proposed revisions to those draft rules. Specifically we propose revisions to three of the proposed rules,
with those specific revisions attached to this letter.

Proposed Revisions to R649-2-8a

While we understand the desire to provide operators in the State of Utah with a clear and timely delineation
of which owners are participating or not participating in a well prior to commencing operations, forcing
non-operating owners to either accept an operator's JOA or negotiate changes to that JOA from a position
of board-imposed weakness is not the line that should be drawn. A JOA is, next to the oil and gas lease, the
most important and closely negotiated agreement in oil and gas exploration. Among many other things, it
may determine:

voting rights in future elections and operations,
the extent of title examination the operator must perform and how title defects are to be addressed
and by whom,
the amount of"overhead" an operator can expense to a well or other operations,
non-consent penalties often including the forfeiture of leases or rights,
liens imposed by the operator on leases or production,
rights of first refusal on the acquisition or divestiture of interests,
sharing and/or confidentiality of well data

These are important provisions that are part and parcel of a non-operator's decision whether or not to
participate in a well, and the board should not place its finger on the scales in these negotiations. We know
that there are non-operating owners who apparently as a matter of course refuse altogether to enter into
JOAs, which frustrates operators who are never certain if those non-operators are Consenting owners or
Non-consenting owners. While we understand the desire to give operators a clear line to help realize a
greater ultimate recovery of oil and gas, this proposed line goes too far and curtails the correlative rights of
the non-operators who lose even more leverage in negotiating their JOAs.

Rather than compelling non-operators to accept JOAs as proposed by the operators or negotiate from a
position of board-imposed weakness, we instead propose that the line be drawn at attempting to negotiate
in good faith a JOA with an operator who must likewise attempt to negotiate in good faith. With our

I These entities include, among others: Wasatch Energy Management,LLC; WEM Uintah ,LLC; WEM Dragon,
LLC; WEM Castlegate, LLC; Rockies Standard Oil Company,LLC; Liberty Pioneer Energy Source, Inc.; Par Five
Exploration LLC; Sanpete Energy, LLC; and other affiliated and unaffiliated companies.
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proposed revisions to Subsections 1 and 2, a non-operator owner is deemed a Consenting owner to a well
and is obligated to bear its share of the cost of the drilling and operation of the well by both:

(l) executing and returning an AFE, and
(2) either

(a) agreeing to a JOA with the operator for that well2, or
(b) attempting to negotiate in good faith a JOA for that well

If the parties negotiate in good faith and it nevertheless turns out that they still cannot reach agreement on
a JOA, then either party retains the right under Subsection 3 to bring the matter to the board for the board
to determine the terms of the JOA and resolve the deadlock.

Additionally, Subsection L2 as proposed would compel the non-operator to negotiate for more than the
well that is the subject of the Notice of Opportunity to Participate as it contemplates the JOA covering not
just the well, but also the "applicable drilling unit". As the board has indicated it is in the process of
proposing rules for operatorship of wells and drilling units, this concept is better addressed in those
proposed rules rather than raising the specter of that issue here by obligating non-operating owners to
negotiate a JOA for the entire drilling unit in order to participate in a single well. The reference to the
"applicable drilling unit" needs to be struck from Subsection 1.2-non-operators should not be forced to
negotiate a JOA for the entire drilling unit and therefore hypothetical future wells as a prerequisite to
participating in a single well.

We continue to strongly object to any requirement that non-operating owners are required to pay funds to
the operator for the privilege of negotiating terms in a JOA. While some expressed the opinion that the non-
operators do not have skin in the game otherwise, they have exactly as much skin in the game as the
operators do. If the well is drilled (which is completely in the control of the operator, not the non-operator),
the operator must pay its share, and if the non-operator is a Consenting owner, they must also pay their
share per our proposed revisions. If they don't agree to the AFE or negotiate a JOA in good faith, then they
are deemed to be a Non-consenting owner. We have removed the requirement for a non-operator to pay in
order to come to the negotiating table as well as other references to that requirement.

We have also removed the clause in Subsection 3.3 providing that, in the event of deadlocked negotiations
and absence of board determination, the operator's JOA wins. This clause is a tremendous disincentive for
an operator to negotiate and get past deadlock. Instead, it encourages operators to push the envelope in what
they propose. It is not the board's role to compel non-operators into a contractual agreement they have not
agreed to despite negotiating in good faith. If the parties do not reach terms on a JOA, there simply will be
no JOA. The board will still, under the revised Subsection 3.3, be able to deem the actual costs as just and
reasonable, and the owner will still be obligated to pay its proportionate share of those actual costs under
Subsection 2.

Subsection 3.2 limits the board's authority to determining only those terms placed at issue by the ownsr's
initial written objections. This may encourage the non-operating owner to, in good faith, throw in the
kitchen sink when it undertakes to write those written objections in order to avoid preclusion of an issue in
the future. The unintended consequence of this limitation is it encourages the submission of every possible
objection and will thereby actually slow down the process of distilling the issues down and reaching an
agreement. Furthermore, in the course of any good faith negotiations, there is an element of give and take.
If the parties' good faith negotiations expand beyond those original objections to include JOA terms that
were not part of the owner's initial written objections, the board should not be precluded from looking at

2 In what I believe to be an oversight, the currently proposed rules do not include a non-operating owner who signs a
JOA as someone who is deemed a "Consenting owner", which our addition in2.0.2.1. corrects.
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the entire scope of terms at issue if and when the matter comes before the board. Therefore, we have revised
the final clause in Subsection3.2to expand the boards review to allterms of the JOA at issue when it comes
before the board and to prevent overbroad laundry lists ofobjections from cautious non-operators.

Finally, in Subsection 4, there is some ambiguity as to exactly what "operations" must commence within
the timeframe under Subsection 4 before the owner's consent is nullified. These should be "drilling
operations". Also, if those operations are not commenced, the JOA should also be nullified along with the
consent. However, we fully expect that the terms an operating or non-operating owner has agreed to in the
recent past would inform a determination of whether or not they negotiate another JOA on a re-proposal of
the well.

Pronosed Revisions to R649-2-9

We propose only a minor, but important change to this rule - that the first o'and" be switched to "or", such
that a failure to negotiate by either party (as opposed to both parties) may, in the board's discretion, delay
the hearing for 30 day to allow further negotiations to take place.

Proposed Revisions to R649-2-9b

Risk compensation awards between other parties should not be included in the list of factors to be
considered. While the list is not all-inclusive and the board is free to consider that factor whether or not it
is included, experience has shown that once a factor is listed, it will be used at every chance. If these risk
compensation awards are negotiated as a result of arms-length negotiations with no power imbalances or
other factors, they may be useful. However, those negotiated between parents and subsidiaries, parties to
joint venture agreements or farmout agreements, or other situations of power imbalance would make for
tenible precedents to impose on parties negotiating in good faith. As such, it must not be included as a
listed and therefore elevated factor for consideration.

We appreciate the board's willingness to take what some might perceive as a step back in the process of
getting the right rules in place. Getting it as close to right as possible should be the foremost concern as

correlative rights are implicated any time the board addresses who is and is not a Nonconsenting owner.
All operators, my operating clients included, want clarity in determining who is participating in a well and
who is not prior to commencing operations. Yes, other lines can be more distinct and give the operator
greater certainty, but those more distinct lines give too much to operating owners and infringe too much on
the non-operating owners' correlative rights. We believe that requiring a non-operator to attempt in good
faith to negotiate a JOA for the proposed well is the right line and is much clearer than the status quo.

Regards,

J}
Bradley D. Gunnell, esq
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R649. Natural Resources,' OiI, Gas and Mining; OiJ. and cas
R649-2. ceneral- Rul-es.

R649-2-8a. Consentinq to Participate in a well

determined the board to be a "Nonconsentin
1. Except as provided in Subsection 12.1) below, an owner shall be

owner" as defined ln
Utah Code 0-6-2 be ected the board to ris k
compensatlon award under, and other provisions of, Utah Code 540-6-
6.5 as may be determined by the boardl if, within 30 days from the
date the Notlce of Opportunlty to Participate is received, the
owner has failed to:
1.1. Execute and defiver to the operator an executed AFE for the
*tt-aa

11

I.2. AL Lempt, i n qood faith, to reach agreement -with operator for
a JOA to sovern the driffinq and operation of the well _with the

era
r shaLl be deemed a "Consentin owner" as defined in

Utah Code 4 its
proportionate share of the cost of the drilling and operalion of
the wel-l-l jf, within 30 days from the date the Notice of Opportunity
to Participate is received or such fater date as provided for by
the Notice of Opportunity to Participate, or by written agreement,
an owner has delivered to the operator
2.0.1. An executed AFE, . nd
) n ) ^itsh^'

4 2

2.0.2.1 A sioned JoA as orooosed or otherwise accepted in writinq
bv the operator ,or
2.0.2.2 Written objections, addressing the specific provisions of
the operator's proposed JOA to which the owner in good faith
objects, the reasoning for each objection, and
modi fications I ses in lieut V

neqotiate a JOA Lo qovern the dr-iIlin
thereof, and thereafter continued in good faith to attempt to

q and operation of the we.ll
with the operator-.
2.7 Failure of an owner to comply with the requirements of
Subsection (2) shall result in the determination by the board that
the owner is a nonconsenting owner and subject the owner to the
risk compensation award under, and other provisions of, Utah Code
540-6-6.5 as may be determined by the board and, in such an event-.
3. An owner who comolies with the requirements of Subsection (2_)

or an operator who in good faith rejects said ownerf s proposed
modifications/afternate provisions to the JOA nay request that the
board determine the terms of the JOA in accordance with the
provisions of Utah Code S 40-6-6.5(2) as follows
3.1. If the operator has fifed a Request for Agency Action for
compulsory pooling of owners in the well and assoclated drilflng
unit has been filed, either the owner or the operator may move the
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board to determine the reasonabfeness of the costs charged and/or
the terms of the JOA between the owner and operator as part of that
proceeding, and
3.2. If no Request for Agency Actlon has been filed for compulsory
pool1qg of owners in the weff and associated drilling unit, then
either the owner or the operator may file a Request for Agencv

receipt by the operator of the owner's
written obiections, the hearinq upon which shall be limited to
addressing the terms of the JOA at issue.

Action within 60 davs of the

3.3. If nerther (3.1) or (3.2) timely occurs, then the actual
costs incurred wrff be deemed by the board as just and reasonableJ.
3.4. ff a hearinq is heJ-d before the board, the owner and operator
must execute the JOA as aooroved by the board and/or, if the board
determines the owner's objections to the costs charqed are
justified, the operator shaff apply the amounts over and above
those found to be reasonable charges as a credit against the
owner's proportionate share of future operational expenses.
4. Jf drilling operations as set forth in the written Notice of
Opportunitv to Participate are not conmenced within 120 days after
expiration of the election period provided in Subsection (1), then,
absent the owner's written agreement to the contrary, the owner's
consent and agreement to the JOA shaff be nufl, and voi{, and a new
written Notice of Opportunity to Participate must be provided if
the weff is to be re-orooosed-

R649-2-9. Refusal to Agree.
f. i-s

4,tr, The epe-aEer ef the prepesed we]] has; in qood fai€hi
atEempEed Ee reaeh aqreement with sueh ewner fer the leasinq of the
ewner's mineral inEerest er fer thaE ewnerrs velunEary
BarE+e+paE+en +n E

1,2, The ewner and the operaEer have been unable te aqree upen
terms fer the leasinq of El^e owrer's i+terest er fer the ewnerrs

required ef an ewrer sha]] be manifested by Ehe ewner agree{ag in
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2-I. ff the operator @ shall fail to
attempt, in good faith, lo reach agreement *i+h--€he"-ewrerfor the
leasing of that owner's mineral interest or for volunta.ry
participation by that owner in the proposed well prior to the
filing of a Request for Agency Action for @
pooling of interests in the drilling unit under Section 40-6-6.5
then, upon written request and after notice and hearing, the
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hearing on the Request for Agency Action for @pooling may/ at the discretlon of the board or its designated
hearing examiner, be delayed for a period not to exceed 30 days, to
a.I.low for negotiations between the operator and the owner.

=
R649-2-9b. Iroposition of Statutory Risk Compensation Award.
fn deterrnininq the level of anv risk compensation award imposed
wit.hin the ranse of 150% to 400% specified in Utah Code S 40-6-
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